
James W. Meng
PO Box 172
Montréal Place d'Armes
Montréal, Québec, H2Y 3E9, Canada

15 January 2020

Rafael Grossi, Director General
International Atomic Energy Agency
Vienna International Centre
PO Box 100
1400 Vienna, Austria

Dear Rafael.

My name is James W. Meng. I am a political refugee in Canada and the closest family member – a
grandson – to J. Alan Smith, the key figure to the launch of SBS-1, the first high-bandwidth digital
telecommunications satellite, launched in March 1980 by a subsidiary of IBM Corporation, Satellite
Business Systems. These two things, believe it or not, are unfortunately very closely connected, and
that rather quickly brings me to the subject of this letter.

I live in the Québec countryside about an hour from Montréal. On the evening of 11th January I
wrote a brief e-mail message to my attorney, Jean-Marc Pham, in order to copy him on a draft of a
letter I wrote for the purposes of updating the executive and security teams of IBM Corporation on
various important aspects of my circumstances. This letter included a brief discussion of legacy,
Cold War-era atomic-powered space devices – including the one my grandfather launched – and the
reactors used to produce their fuel. I have attached it to this fax.

Within under 10 hours, criminals had utilised the warning system of the Toronto Pickering Nuclear
Power Generation Station to perpetrate a massive hoax against the residents of the greater Toronto
area, awakening thousands of people suddenly to a false warning, delivered via emergency radio
bands and similar digital channels, of a nuclear meltdown incident at the facility. 

This is the most gross, disgusting misuse of such a system, I believe, that has ever been perpetrated.
I have undergone massive harrassment by the top-tier  business school from which I  graduated,
London Business School, but this incident – which follows a similar pattern to earlier offenses – is
without question the most egregious targeted psychological operations provocation of my lifetime.
The Pickering reactor is based on a design conceived in the late 1960s and constructed in 1971 that
was fatefully copied by the Soviets in the form of the Chernobyl reactor at Pripyat. It is a reactor
that is fully capable of melting down, causing major human casualties in the process, and that is
today also well beyond its originally-intended decommissioning date. Toronto residents know this.

I  recommend that the IAEA mount  a  full  investigation into this  hoax. While the false  positive
incident that occurred the morning of 12th January had no material effect, a potential false negative
carried out by the same depraved psychopaths could do enormous damage. I therefore implore you
to take action immediately on this matter.

Yours sincerely

James W. Meng


